

SECURITY NEXUS

A free, open access, international, peer-reviewed, online publication for the Daniel K. Inouye Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies faculty and alumni.

Security Nexus Research

TERRORISM IN THE INDO-PACIFIC: THE YEAR GONE BY AND THE ROAD AHEAD

By Sam Mullins¹

Globally, terrorism has been on the decline since peaking in 2014, the year that ISIS declared its 'caliphate' in the Middle East. Nevertheless, terrorism levels are still approximately double what they were a decade ago, and around five times what they were in 2001¹ The Indo-Pacific region,² which encompasses most of Asia, as well as North America, Australasia, Oceania and parts of South America, consistently experiences some of the highest rates of terrorism in the world, and 2019 was no exception. This article, though by no means an exhaustive account, provides a roughly chronological overview of significant terrorist activities in the Indo-Pacific during the past year, with a particular focus on South and Southeast Asia. This is followed by several important advances in counter-terrorism (CT). The article concludes by considering what these, and other developments, may portend for the future.

An Evolving Threat: Significant Developments in 2019

Suicide bombing in the Philippines

The year began with a deadly, twin suicide bombing of the Cathedral of Our Lady of Mount Carmel in Jolo in the southern Philippines, in which 23 people lost their lives and scores more were injured. Executed by 35-year-old Rullie Rian Zeke and his 32-year-old wife, Ulfah Handayani Saleh, both from Indonesia, the attack was demonstrative of the enduring potency of the Abu Sayyaf Group (ASG), which orchestrated it, as well as Jamaah Ansharut Daulah (JAD), which the two perpetrators had been members of in Indonesia.³ It furthermore underscored the continuing influence of ISIS

Key Points

Significant developments of
2019 included attacks in
Pulwama, Kashmir;
Christchurch, New Zealand; the
Easter Sunday bombings in Sri
Lanka; and shootings in El Paso
and at Naval Air Station
Pensacola in the United States.

 Progress continues to be made in counter-terrorism (CT). In 2019, the number of attacks in the region continued to decline; numerous terrorist leaders were eliminated; international cooperation advanced; and several countries invested in 'soft' CT, including reintegration programs and negotiations.

• Looking ahead, terrorism may reignite in reaction to sensitive political issues in the region, including rising Hindu nationalism in India; China's policies in Xinjiang; and the Rohingya issue in Myanmar and Bangladesh.

• Other notable concerns for the future include foreign fighters; 'home-grown' cells and lone-actors; growing right-wing terrorism; terrorist activities in cyberspace; and potential attacks involving chemical, biological, radiological or nuclear (CBRN) materials.

¹ Dr. Sam Mullins is a professor at the Daniel K. Inouye Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies (DKI APCSS) in Honolulu, USA, and an honorary principal fellow at the University of Wollongong, Australia. The views expressed in this article are the author's alone, and do not necessarily reflect the official position of the DKI APCSS or the United States Government.

(with which both ASG and JAD are aligned), the threat of foreign fighters, the heightened popularity of sectarian targets, and the importance of family ties between militants in the region. Also of great concern was the fact that this was the second suicide bombing in the Philippines within the space of six months—a rarity for the archipelagic nation despite struggling with decades of insurgency and terrorism. Fears that suicide bombing is becoming an established tactic in the Philippines were further compounded in June when the first known Filipino suicide bomber to attack at home (acting together with a foreign accomplice) struck at an army encampment in Indanan, on the island of Sulu, killing five.⁴ Since then, a female suicide bomber blew herself up at a military checkpoint, also in Indanan, and another three intended suicide bombers (two Egyptians and a Filipino) were killed before they could act.⁵

Escalating tensions between India and Pakistan

In February, attention shifted to South Asia, as arch-rivals India and Pakistan were yet again thrust into the spotlight following a vehicle-borne suicide bombing of a paramilitary police convoy in Pulwama, Jammu and Kashmir, that killed 40 Indian police personnel. Perpetrated by the Pakistan-based Jaish e-Mohammed (JeM), it was described as the worst attack in the restive region in 30 years.⁶ Predictably, it resulted in an immediate escalation of tensions between the two nuclear-armed neighbors, as India reiterated its long-standing accusations that Pakistan was ultimately responsible due to its patronage of JeM and similar groups. In response, India launched airstrikes against an alleged terrorist training camp in Balakot, Pakistan, and the Pakistanis returned fire into Indian territory and briefly took custody of an Indian fighter pilot who they shot down over Pakistani authorities arrested 44 suspects believed to be behind the attack⁷—the episode serves as a reminder that terrorism in the region is not only extremely deadly but also has the potential to spark all-out conflict, perhaps even nuclear war.

The rise of right-wing terrorism

March proved to be yet another landmark month for terrorism in the Indo-Pacific, but this time in a place that noone would have predicted. On March 15th, Brenton Tarrant—a 28-year-old Australian national—shot and killed 51 worshippers at the Al Noor Mosque and Linwood Islamic Centre in Christchurch, New Zealand. Although he seemingly acted alone, the attack is part of a much broader trend of growing right-wing extremism and terrorism that is very much transnational in nature. Attacks of this kind are motivated to varying degrees by white nationalist, anti-immigrant, Islamophobic, anti-Semitic, anti-government and even misogynist beliefs, and although they are typically committed by lone males, they are frequently in communication with others who share their twisted worldview. Of particular note is the fact that these individuals are heavily influenced by the actions of others who have gone before them, and in turn then serve as inspiration for future terrorists.⁸ This is especially the case when attackers leave behind manifestos offering justification for their deeds,⁹ and in Tarrant's case this was further magnified by the fact that he live-streamed his attack. The following month, 19-year-old John Earnest attempted to emulate Tarrant as he opened fire on the congregation of the Chabad of Poway synagogue in California, killing one, though fortunately the live-feed failed and his weapon apparently jammed, thus preventing more casualties.¹⁰ The United States would suffer a similar attack in August when Patrick Crusius—who was targeting Mexican immigrants—shot and killed 22 people at a Walmart in El Paso, Texas. Both Earnest and Crusius cited Tarrant, among others, as a source of inspiration.¹¹

Islamist terrorism comes to Sri Lanka

Whilst the world was still reeling from the attack in New Zealand, Salafi-jihadist terrorists again stole the limelight with multiple, coordinated suicide bombings on Easter Sunday in Sri Lanka, which claimed the lives of more than 250 people. Though no stranger to terrorism, this was the first major Islamist-motivated terrorist attack in the country. Until that point, the groups held to be responsible (little-known, local outfit National Thowheed Jamath (NTJ) and the even more obscure Jammiyathul Millathu Ibrahim (JMI)) had done little more than vandalize Buddhist temples.¹² Such a quantum leap in capability would seem to suggest some form of external support, and so it came as little surprise when ISIS claimed responsibility for the atrocities just two days later, (despite the fact that Sri Lanka was not a part of the anti-ISIS coalition).

Nevertheless, the precise nature of ISIS' involvement appears to be as yet unknown. The claim of responsibility was accompanied by a video of the attackers pledging allegiance to (then) ISIS leader Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi, which is demonstrative of at least some form of online connection. Shortly afterwards, it was reported by the *Wall St. Journal* that one of the attackers, 37-year-old aeronautical engineering graduate Jameel Mohammed Abdul Latheef, had spent up to six months in Syria before being sent home to conduct attacks.¹³ But these allegations have yet to be clearly substantiated and Sri Lankan police announced in July that thus far there was insufficient evidence to show that ISIS had had a direct hand in the attacks.¹⁴ If indeed this holds true, it must surely be the most deadly example of ISIS-inspired (vs. directed) terrorism to date. What is known for sure is that—contrary to popular stereotypes—the perpetrators were well-educated young men from affluent families, who had plenty of other opportunities in life.

ISIS in Asia

Whether or not ISIS played a substantive role in the bombings in Sri Lanka, the attacks—which took place less than a month after they lost their last sliver of territory in Syria—no doubt sharpened their focus on South Asia. Hot on the heels of what for them was a badly-needed success, in May ISIS announced a re-organization of its operations in the region, creating the new 'provinces' of 'Wilayah Pakistan' and 'Wilayah Hind' to deal with Pakistan and the Indian subcontinent respectively, thereby leaving ISIS Khorasan to focus on its base of operations in Afghanistan.¹⁵ To date, the practical consequences of this move have yet to materialize, and in that sense, it appears to have been largely symbolic—an effort to project beyond their real, physical presence in an effort to re-establish themselves following the destruction of the caliphate, and to cultivate more localized recruitment. Even so, such developments should not be dismissed. More recently, it was reported that ISIS was believed to have selected and trained inaugural leaders for India, Kashmir, and Pakistan, thereby seeking to translate words into something far more tangible.¹⁶ Of course, since then ISIS has suffered further setbacks, including the death of al-Baghdadi in October, and—perhaps of greater significance to the Indo-Pacific—the loss of Nangarhar Province, its core of operations in Afghanistan, in November.¹⁷ Although tactical victories such as these are important milestones in the fight against terrorism, it is not apparent that the Salafi-jihadist threat to the Indo-Pacific has drastically altered in the immediate aftermath. Indeed, ISIS affiliates from throughout the region—including Bangladesh, Pakistan, Afghanistan, the Philippines, and Indonesia—were quick to record new pledges of allegiance to al-Baghdadi's replacement, Abu Ibrahim al-Hashimi al-Qurashi, despite him being relatively unknown, even within jihadist circles.¹⁸ This is particularly notable for the ISIS supporters in Southeast Asia, who had been sidelined by al-Baghdadi in April after he neglected to mention the terror organization's East Asia province.¹⁹ More importantly, jihadist terrorists from throughout the region have a long track-record of resiliency in the face of adversity, often predating ISIS by many years, and are unlikely to be dissuaded from their chosen course of action. Within two months of al-Baghdadi's death, there was a suicide bombing in Indonesia, at least three explosives attacks in the Philippines, and multiple ISIS-related raids and arrests in Indonesia, the Philippines, India and Pakistan.²⁰ It is only a matter of time before terrorists inspired by—if not directly connected to—ISIS strike again within the region.

The Naval Air Station Pensacola Shooting

Although there are so far no reports of connections to ISIS, as 2019 was coming to an end, jihadist terrorism again reared its ugly head in the Indo-Pacific, this time in the United States. Early in the morning of December 8th, 21-year-old Mohammed Alshamrani—a second lieutenant in the Saudi Air Force who was attending an aviation training program at Naval Air Station Pensacola in Florida—opened fire in a classroom on base, killing three American Sailors and injuring several others, before he was shot dead by local law enforcement.²¹ During the attack, Alshamrani fired approximately 180 rounds, using a legally purchased handgun, and made statements critical of US military actions overseas.²² Shortly after the attack, investigators found a Twitter account, believed to belong to the shooter, featuring anti-American and anti-Israeli postings, as well as quotes from al-Qaeda figures Osama bin Laden and Anwar al-Awlaki.²³ Attorney General William P. Barr subsequently reported that the incident had been confirmed as an act of terrorism "motivated by jihadist ideology."²⁴ At the time of writing, however, it is not known whether Alshamrani was inspired by any specific group, and he is thus far believed to have been acting alone.²⁵

Notwithstanding the fact that there is much we still don't know, the Pensacola shooting is notable for several reasons. To begin with, it is one of the most significant cases of foreign infiltration of the United States for purposes of terrorism since 9/11, particularly as it involved a member of the Saudi armed forces. As a result, it raised important questions about vetting of foreign military personnel attending courses in the US, (including as it relates to social media), which caused the Pentagon to develop new security protocols in response.²⁶ At the same time, it once again raised the thorny issues of gun control, and the 'Apple vs. FBI' debate, which came up after the FBI reported that it was unable to access the contents of Alshamrani's smartphones.²⁷ The repercussions of this attack will, therefore, be felt well into 2020 and beyond.

India's Extreme Left

Besides violent jihadists—who understandably tend to dominate discussions of terrorism, given their transnational reach and frequent, mass-casualty attacks—the Indo-Pacific continued to face a variety of other terrorism threats in 2019. A large part of the reason why India ranks so highly in the list of countries suffering from terrorism (coming in third place in number of attacks worldwide in 2018²⁸) is because of the actions of extreme left-wing terrorists, known as the Naxalites. Although far less deadly than their jihadist counterparts, they are much more active, conducting almost twice as many attacks as all jihadist groups combined in 2018 (the most recent year that we currently have data for).²⁹ During the past year, the Naxalites continued to face setbacks, thanks to a combination of internal organizational fault-lines and an increasingly effective counter-insurgency campaign.³⁰ Nevertheless, they were still active in as many as 90 districts spread across 11 states,³¹ and they retained lethal capabilities, to include the killing of 15 police officers and their driver in a landmine attack in Maharashtra in May.³² For India, it thus remains a high priority in the fight against terrorism, even as the insurgency continues to weaken.

The New People's Army in the Philippines

Also representing the extreme Left, the most active group in the Philippines—heavily contributing to the fact that it ranked fifth in number of terrorist attacks in 2018³³—is the Communist New People's Army (NPA). In 2019, the group's 50th year of insurgency, the NPA continued to extort the civilian population and conduct attacks against Filipino security forces. Major attacks included an ambush on troops on Samar island in April that resulted in a prolonged firefight in which six soldiers were killed,³⁴ and a similar incident, again in Samar, in which another six soldiers lost their lives and twenty more were wounded in November, after the terrorists detonated multiple improvised explosive devices and proceeded to open fire with automatic weapons.³⁵ Most recently, a holiday ceasefire broke down in late December after the NPA carried out attacks in Iloilo, Quezon, and Camarines Norte, placing future peace talks in jeopardy.³⁶

Thailand's Southern Insurgency

Elsewhere, separatist insurgencies continue to smolder with varying degrees of intensity. In Thailand's Muslimmajority Deep South, attempts at formal negotiations between the government and militants have been stalled since April 2018, and although violence has been at the lowest levels since 2004, tensions flared following the death of an insurgent suspect in army custody in August 2019.³⁷ While it is unclear whether this was the driving factor, November saw the bloodiest attack in the region since 2001, when gunmen killed 15 people, including Village Defence Volunteers, at a security checkpoint in Yala.³⁸ In contrast to this, a glimmer of hope emerged in January 2020 when a delegation from the largest rebel group in the South, the Barisan Revolusi Nasional (BRN), met with representatives from Bangkok in what was the first official bilateral meeting between the two since 2013.³⁹ Although this is certainly a welcome development, for the time being, the present outlook for a peaceful political settlement in southern Thailand remains bleak.

Ethno-Nationalists in Northeast India

By comparison, separatist violence in India's Northeast appeared to take a slightly more positive turn in 2019. Insurgency-related incidents had already declined by as much as 66% from 2013 to 2018,⁴⁰ and although deadly attacks and related criminality continued last year (including the murder of a local MP in Arunachal Pradesh in May⁴¹), a "historical breakthrough" was achieved in October when negotiators overcame a longstanding deadlock between the central government and the National Socialist Council of Nagaland (Isak-Muivah) (NSCN (IM)). Multilateral peace talks had been on the verge of falling through due to the latter's insistence on demands for the establishment of Greater Nagaland and a separate constitution. But once the NSCN (IM) agreed to place these conditions on hold in return for being allowed to fly a separate state flag, it brought them in line with the other seven insurgent organizations involved in the talks (collectively known as the Naga National Political Groups), thus paving the way for further potential progress.⁴² Tempering this optimism, the passing of the Citizenship Amendment Act (CAA) in December, which grants citizenship to non-Muslim persecuted religious minorities from neighboring countries, was met with widespread protests throughout the northeast, where it is believed it will increase migration to the region and is thus viewed as a threat to indigenous identities and way of life.⁴³ Ethnonationalist sentiment and distrust in central government were similarly stirred in relation to developments in Kashmir (more on this below), and are likely to complicate peace talks with insurgent groups in the region, if not result in further violence.

Balochistan

Meanwhile, in Pakistan, the Baloch separatist insurgency continued to simmer, despite the surrender of hundreds of militants in recent years under an amnesty program that continues to have success.⁴⁴ According to the Pak Institute for Peace Studies (PIPS), Baloch nationalists conducted 51 attacks in Balochistan in 2019, killing 71 people and wounding 162 others (compared to 80 attacks the previous year, which killed 96).⁴⁵ Notable operations included the murder of 14 military personnel near the town of Ormara on Pakistan's south coast in April, which was claimed by the Baloch Raji Ajohi Sangar (the Baloch National Freedom Movement or BRAS)—a coalition of previously disparate separatist groups that came together in November 2018.⁴⁶ The following month, the Baloch Liberation Army (BLA), which is part of the BRAS alliance, launched a 20-hour assault on the luxury Pearl Continental Hotel, killing five. Afterwards, the BLA issued a warning to China to halt its "exploitative projects in Balochistan" or risk further attacks⁴⁷—a direct reference to the multi-billion dollar China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), which has only added to the grievances of the people of Balochistan since it was first established in 2015.⁴⁸ When the activities of violent jihadist and sectarian groups are also taken into account, Balochistan remains one of the regions most affected by terrorism in Pakistan, and in 2019 it saw the greatest number of casualties anywhere in the country.⁴⁹ Its increasingly prominent position in a complex geostrategic landscape suggests, that in spite of gradual progress being made, it will be a focal point for terrorism and CT in the months and years to come.⁵⁰

Separatist Insurgency in Myanmar

Further east, China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) has run up against vet more ethno-nationalist insurgency, this time in the form of various ethnic rebel groups in Myanmar that threaten the China-Myanmar Economic Corridor (CMEC), agreed to in July 2018. During the past year, international attention has remained focused on the plight of the Rohingya, many of whom now live as refugees in neighboring Bangladesh, after being driven from their homes in western Rakhine state. However, much of the recent violence there has centered around the activities of the Arakan Army (AA), which is fighting for independence from the central government but has openly condemned the Rohingya using similar, hardline rhetoric.⁵¹ In 2019 the AA intensified its operations, beginning with an attack on border posts in January that left 13 police dead. Several hundred from both sides have been killed since, and many more civilians displaced.⁵² In August, the AA was involved in "one of the most audacious insurgent operations [in Myanmar] in recent years", this time in Shan state to the east, which shares a border with China.⁵³ Operating under the banner of the Northern Alliance and working together with the Palaung Ta'ang National Liberation Army (TNLA) and the ethnic Chinese Myanmar National Democratic Alliance Army (MNDAA), they overran highway security checkpoints, blew up four major bridges and fired rockets at the Defense Services Technical Academy (DSTA), which has been referred to as Myanmar's West Point.⁵⁴ At least sixteen people were reportedly killed in these attacks, and two border gates with China were temporarily closed, prompting much discussion of the longerterm implications for the CMEC.⁵⁵ Fears of terrorism continued to rise in the country in September when the US embassy in Yangon reportedly issued a warning that insurgents—believed to include members of the Karen National Union (KNU), the Chin National Front (CNF) and the Northern Alliance-were planning attacks in the capital city of Naypyidaw.⁵⁶ Although fortunately, the attacks did not materialize, the incident serves to highlight the level of concern over insurgency and terrorism in the country.

Counter-terrorism

Declining Terrorist Attacks

In spite of the many challenges, terrorists in the region have not simply had their own way, and 2019 also bore witness to significant progress in terms of CT. As noted at the start of this article, global terrorist attacks have been on the decline now for several years, and this trend evidently continued during the last 12 months. Nowhere was this more impressive than in Pakistan, which—notwithstanding continued frustration over its ongoing support for JeM and other externally-focused groups—has seen a dramatic reduction in the number of attacks inside the country as a result of sustained, military-led CT operations and a National Action Plan against terrorism that was launched in 2015. Pakistani think-tanks reported further reductions in terrorism in 2019, ranging from 13 to 31 percent.⁵⁷

Meanwhile, international pressure also continued to build on Pakistan to end its selective approach to CT and clamp down on those individuals and organizations it is accused of supporting. Already on the Financial Action Task Force (FATF) 'grey list' for failing to implement satisfactory counter-terrorist financing and anti-money-

laundering measures, Pakistan had until October 2019 to complete a plan of action to bring it in line with international standards.⁵⁸ Although this was extended until February 2020, the government will have to demonstrate meaningful progress to avoid being placed on the 'blacklist', which carries serious economic implications.⁵⁹ The July 2019 arrest and subsequent indictment of Hafiz Saeed—the founder of Lashkar e-Taiba (LeT) and alleged mastermind of the terrorist attacks in Mumbai in 2008—on charges of terrorism financing, is some indication that this pressure is having an effect.⁶⁰ In this environment, Pakistan's stance towards JeM will also be tested, especially since the leader of that organization, Masood Azhar, was finally sanctioned by the U.N. Security Council in May, after years of Chinese opposition to the move finally broke down in the aftermath of the attack in Pulwama.⁶¹

Elsewhere in the region, terrorists were also on the back foot. In addition to the decline in violence in India and Thailand (see above), Indonesia, too, saw a drop in the number of attacks in 2019, from 15 the previous year down to 8.⁶² Bangladesh was also relatively successful in limiting the activities of terrorists in the country for the third year in a row since the Holey Artisan Café attack of 2016, though it experienced a small number of low-level attacks against police.⁶³ Authorities in Singapore and Malaysia meanwhile maintained an even tighter grip on security, making numerous raids and arrests to extend their successful records against terrorists operating within their respective borders. Malaysia, in particular, has been relentless, having arrested more than 500 ISIS suspects and thwarted 25 terrorist attack plots since 2013.⁶⁴

The Elimination of Terrorist Leaders

Against this backdrop of continual law enforcement operations, the year was also punctuated by the death of several high-profile militants from the region. This included the killing of "the main Malaysian recruiters" for ISIS, Mohd Rafi Udin and Wan Mohd Aquil Wan Zainal Abidin in Russian airstrikes in Baghouz in January and March.⁶⁵ Also in March, the Filipino military eliminated "the last surviving leader" of the ISIS-affiliated Maute Group, Benito Marohombsar, aka Abu Dar.⁶⁶ In November, they killed Talha Jumsah (aka Abu Talha), an ISIS-trained bomb-maker who was instrumental in helping the ASG carry out suicide bombings, as well as serving as a "finance conduit and liaison" between foreign and local jihadists.⁶⁷ Indian CT forces likewise recorded numerous successes in 2019, beginning with the killing of Zakir Musa, the leader of Ansar Ghazwat ul-Hind, an al-Qaeda-linked militant organization operating in Kashmir in May.⁶⁸ The following month they killed the group's spokesman, Shabir Ahmad Malik, and in October they dispatched with Musa's replacement, Hamid Lelhari.⁶⁹ This came hot on the heels of the death of Asim Umar, the leader of al-Qaeda in the Indian Subcontinent (AQIS), in a joint US-Afghan military raid in Helmand province in Afghanistan, further adding to al-Qaeda's woes in South Asia.⁷⁰ While kinetic operations alone are unlikely to result in lasting strategic victory, they are nevertheless an essential component of CT that help to demoralize the enemy and disrupt their operations.

'Soft' Counter-Terrorism

On the non-kinetic side of things, there has also been progress. Numerous countries in the region, including Indonesia, Malaysia, Singapore, Pakistan, and Australia, have been operating a variety of 'de-radicalization' and

rehabilitation programs for several years, which they continue to refine, and others are now getting on board. In June, for example, it was reported that 21 counseling centers had been established in India's southern state of Kerala—which has seen the greatest concentration of ISIS supporters in the country—and some 3,000 people had already been de-radicalized.⁷¹ Although there are too few details to know exactly what to make of this, it is an indication of growing awareness of the need for more comprehensive approaches to CT. Another example of this comes from the Philippines, where the Anti-Terrorism Council approved a new National Action Plan on Preventing and Countering Violent Extremism (NAP PCVE) in July.⁷² Among other lines of effort, this will involve collaboration between the government and religious leaders in order to address youth radicalization and the establishment of de-radicalization programs within prisons.⁷³ It is also a timely development for the Philippines, as the peace process with the Moro Islamic Liberation Front (MILF) entered into a new phase in February with the formal establishment of the Bangsamoro Autonomous Region in Muslim Mindanao (BARMM) in the south of the country, following a plebiscite to ratify the Bangsamoro Organic Law (BOL) in January.⁷⁴ This was no doubt a historic development, representing more than 20 years of negotiation with the MILF.⁷⁵ However, the process of disarming, demobilizing and reintegrating some 40,000 fighters (scheduled to last until 2022) will be extremely challenging, and there is always the possibility that some will return to violence.⁷⁶ On top of this, the Muslim-majority south is still plagued by an assortment of terrorist groups, which remain adamantly opposed to the peace process, including the ASG, the Maute Group, and the Bangsamoro Islamic Freedom Fighters (BIFF). While the future role of the NAP PCVE in Mindanao is currently unclear, it is there that it will be most needed.

International Cooperation

Besides the efforts of individual nation-states, it is essential that countries work together in the fight against terrorism. Here, too, there were signs of progress. In Southeast Asia, Indonesia, Malaysia, and the Philippines have been conducting coordinated maritime and air patrols together in the Sulu and Celebes Seas through the Trilateral Cooperative Agreement (TCA), which began in 2017, largely as a response to the activities of ASG. In July 2019, this was expanded to incorporate a trilateral land-based exercise between the three countries, in the first step towards developing a ground component to the agreement.⁷⁷ Although there is evidently still much to be done, it is nevertheless a clear sign of progress that may yet pay dividends in the fight against cross-border terrorism and crime. The same three countries have also been working together as part of an Interpol Integrated Border Management Task Force program called Project Riptide, which entails a combination of training courses and on-the-ground operations at border points aimed at enhancing the detection of foreign fighters and criminals.⁷⁸ Between April 2017 and February 2019, more than 800 officers had received training and details of 448 wanted persons—including 105 foreign fighters—were added to Interpol databases.⁷⁹ Interpol provided an additional boost to CT in the region with the establishment of a new Regional Counter-Terrorism Node (RCTN) in Singapore, which was announced in July.⁸⁰

Though the dynamic in South Asia is rather different, there has been a shift towards closer cooperation in matters of CT there too, particularly after the bombings in Sri Lanka, which served to highlight ongoing deficiencies. The good news was that, prior to the attacks, India had passed on detailed intelligence to their Sri Lankan counterparts on three separate occasions that, had it been acted upon, could have potentially prevented

Security Nexus: Daniel K. Inouye Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies

the attacks.⁸¹ Unfortunately, amidst alleged interpersonal rivalries within the Sri Lankan political and security establishment, this did not take place.⁸² While this speaks primarily to lapses in internal inter-agency cooperation within Sri Lanka that will need to be addressed by the newly-elected Rajapaksa government as a matter of urgency, it also led to the realization that countries in the region need to work more closely with each another. To this end, Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi vowed to step up CT cooperation with Sri Lanka on a bilateral basis, following his re-election in May, which he then backed up with a \$50 million line of credit in November.⁸³

More significantly, in the immediate aftermath of the attacks, India renewed its efforts within the Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-Sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation (BIMSTEC) to ensure that the Convention on Cooperation in Combating International Terrorism, Transnational Organized Crime and Illicit Drug Trafficking—which had been stalled for a decade—will finally come into force.⁸⁴ It is using the same platform to push for the early signing of the Convention on Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters between BIMSTEC member states, which include India, Sri Lanka, Nepal, Bangladesh, Bhutan, Myanmar, and Thailand.⁸⁵

The need for stronger cooperation on matters of CT received a further diplomatic boost in November at the 14th meeting of the East Asia Summit (EAS), which includes all 10 members of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), as well as India, Japan, China, the Republic of Korea, Australia, New Zealand, Russia, and the US.⁸⁶ Among other issues, the EAS highlighted the need to work more closely with the FATF and similar regional bodies to counter terrorist financing, as well as the UN Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), which provides assistance in developing legislation, enhancing knowledge and skills needed for investigations and prosecutions, and improving international cooperation.⁸⁷ Such declarations assist in highlighting important issues and generating political will, but of course, must also be acted upon if they are going to have any impact. Another limitation is that neither the EAS, nor BIMSTEC includes Pakistan. Indeed, part of the reason India is working through BIMSTEC is due to frustration at the continued ineffectiveness of the South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC), for which the India-Pakistan rivalry has proven an insurmountable obstacle. Although there were no signs of this changing in 2019, it is worth noting that, together with the other members of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO), India and Pakistan took part in a large-scale military exercise with the theme of countering international terrorism in Russia in September.⁸⁸

Yet more effort to enhance international CT cooperation was made in 2019, this time in the realm of cyberspace. At the forefront of these endeavors was New Zealand. Spurred on by the fact that Facebook and other social media companies ultimately failed to prevent the online spread of footage from the attack in Christchurch before it went viral, Prime Minister Jacinda Ardern spearheaded a global initiative to generate stronger commitment to "eliminate terrorist and violent extremist content online", and to build closer cooperation between governments and tech companies. Although it is non-binding in nature, the 'Christchurch Call' includes a series of commitments or guidelines for governments and the tech sector, which serve to highlight various lines of effort that need to be pursued with greater vigor. Examples include to develop processes allowing governments and online service providers to rapidly respond to the spread of terrorist content online; to ensure appropriate cooperation with and among law enforcement agencies; and to partner with civil society to promote community-led efforts to counter violent extremism through things like counter-messaging.⁸⁹ Among the eighteen founding members of this initiative, when it was first signed in May, were New Zealand, Australia, Canada, India, Indonesia, and Japan. Another 31 signatories came on board in September, including the Maldives, Sri Lanka, South Korea, and Chile.⁹⁰ Although each country is responsible for devising its own laws, regulations and procedures in translating

the Christchurch Call into action, at the very least it has raised further awareness of the need to take more decisive action against terrorists in cyberspace, which is a net positive for the region and beyond.

The Road Ahead

Rising Hindu Nationalism in India

As we look to the future, there are a number of controversial issues in the Indo-Pacific that continue to draw international attention and that terrorists, both in and outside of the region, may seek to exploit to their advantage. The rise of Hindu nationalism and the associated 'Hindutva' policies of Prime Minister Modi's Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP) in India is one such issue. For several years now, this has created an environment in which Hindu extremists are becoming increasingly emboldened, and from 2014 to mid-2019 there were 276 religious biasdriven hate crimes in India, including lynchings of Muslims suspected of slaughtering cows and eating beef.⁹¹ In 2019, there were two particularly inflammatory developments, which yet have the potential to foment radicalization and acts of retaliatory terrorism. The first was the revocation of Article 370, which had allowed Kashmir significant autonomy from the central government, in August, and the subsequent division of the region into two federally-administered states (Jammu and Kashmir, and Ladakh). Predicated on the need to further integrate the troubled region with the rest of India, and to boost its economic development, critics point out that it paves the way for what they see as deliberate alteration of the Muslim-majority region's ethnic and religious composition, as it allows people from the rest of the country to settle there.⁹² In anticipation of potentially violent protests, tens of thousands of Indian troops were bused into the already highly-militarized area ahead of the announcement, after which Jammu and Kashmir was placed on lockdown. This entailed curfews, blackouts of media, social media and communications, as well as mass arrests, including the house arrest of hundreds of local politicians.93

These added security measures appear to have so far largely contained terrorist activity in the region. However, they cannot continue in perpetuity and are likely to generate widespread bitterness and anger. Sporadic outbreaks of violence (including a grenade attack on security personnel in Srinigar in October⁹⁴) are indicative of this simmering resentment. Indian security officials have also repeatedly warned that several hundred terrorists are thought to be stationed in Pakistan-controlled Kashmir, waiting for the opportunity to infiltrate.⁹⁵ Although these claims cannot be verified, there is little doubt that groups such as JeM and LeT will view the revocation of Article 370 as an act of aggression, will be eager to exact revenge and may see an uptick in recruitment. Jihadist organizations in general, including those with few real connections to the region, may also seek to capitalize on India's actions by framing them as part of the perceived, global 'war on Islam'.⁹⁶ Meanwhile, the Pakistani government has condemned the move as illegal and vowed to "exercise all possible options."⁹⁷ On top of all this as noted above—there are implications for India's northeast. People there now fear that their own special status, provided for under Article 371, is now also in jeopardy, meaning they will need to be reassured if peace talks are to going to continue to progress.⁹⁸ The second important development in India was the aforementioned enactment of the CAA in December, which granted a pathway to citizenship for non-Muslim "persecuted minorities" from neighboring Muslim states. While people in the northeast protested because it is viewed as a threat to their ethnic integrity, people throughout the rest of the country protested because it is seen as a threat to the secular constitution, and as a deliberate move to further marginalize India's sizeable Muslim minority population.⁹⁹ When viewed together with the abrogation of Article 370, and against the backdrop of increasingly strident Hindu nationalism and acts of violent extremism, of which Muslims have been the primary victims, it is possible that together, these conditions will create fertile ground for radicalization, which violent jihadists could exploit. To date, India's Muslim population has been remarkably resistant to Salafi-jihadist messaging, with relatively few becoming involved with groups like ISIS or al-Qaeda. If that were to change, in a worst case scenario India could experience inter-communal violence on a massive scale, with serious implications for regional stability.

China's Actions in Xinjiang

Other issues in the Indo-Pacific, which terrorists may seize upon, and are worthy of paying close attention to, include China's treatment of its Muslim (mainly Uyghur) population in Xinjiang and the Rohingya refugee crisis in Myanmar and Bangladesh. The Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR) has been subject to increasing securitization, characterized by extensive surveillance measures, since the related flare-up of political violence and acts of terrorism in the country from 2009–2014.¹⁰⁰ During this period there were numerous mass stabbings and multiple suicide bombings, including an incident in Luntai in which 50 people (consisting of 40 "rioters", six civilians and four police officers) were killed.¹⁰¹ However, China's approach to security in Xinjiang began to attract much greater attention only after it resorted to mass internment and "re-education" of Uyghurs and other Muslim minorities, coupled with efforts to monitor and control the Uyghur diaspora population, beginning in 2017.¹⁰²

Justified by China as necessary steps to counter the 'three evils' of terrorism, separatism and extremism, the internment camps (referred to by the Chinese Community Party (CCP) as Vocational Education and Training Centers¹⁰³) have been widely criticized on human rights grounds since they became public knowledge. The debate intensified in 2019 when 22 countries, including the US, Canada, Australia, New Zealand and Japan, issued a joint statement at the UN condemning China's policies in July.¹⁰⁴ In reply, 37 countries, including Pakistan, the Philippines, Myanmar, Cambodia, Laos, and North Korea issued a letter of support for China.¹⁰⁵ The controversy then further escalated in November when several official CCP documents, containing details of repressive measures employed in the camps, were leaked to the international press.¹⁰⁶

As the drama has unfolded, terrorists have also been watching. Uyghur militants have long-established, deep operational ties to al-Qaeda and the Taliban dating back to at least the early 2000's, and the groups have long expressed solidarity for the Uyghurs' cause.¹⁰⁷ For example, in October 2009, following deadly riots in the Xinjiang regional capital of Urumqi, Abu Yahya al-Libi, then a prominent member of the al-Qaeda leadership, condemned China's "decades of oppression… organized cleansing and… systematic repression" of the Muslim population, and called on Uyghurs to prepare for Holy War.¹⁰⁸ Similarly, in 2016, al-Qaeda leader Aymen al-Zawahiri railed against China as an "atheist occupier" and in April 2019, al-Qaeda's general command issued a statement in support of the Turkistan Islamic Party (TIP)—which is the primary Uyghur terrorist organization currently operating in

Afghanistan and Syria—and called on Muslims to support their cause.¹⁰⁹ ISIS has likewise urged "revenge" against China for its policies in Xinjiang, and in March 2017 released a video featuring Uyghur members of the group who vowed to return home and "shed blood like rivers".¹¹⁰ As these examples allude to, Uyghur extremists enjoy the support of transnational jihadist groups, thanks largely to the fact that they continue to fight alongside al-Qaeda and ISIS on the battlefield.¹¹¹ Precise numbers are elusive, but it is believed that around 300 Uyghurs joined ISIS in Syria while many times that number fought alongside Jabhat al-Nusra, and later Hayat Tahrir al-Sham.¹¹² Some estimates suggest the total number of Chinese foreign fighters in Syria (mostly Uyghurs but also including some Han Chinese) to be as many as 5,000.¹¹³

In light of these developments, China is understandably apprehensive that Uyghur terrorists, or their allies, may seek to launch attacks in Xinjiang, elsewhere in China, or against Chinese interests overseas. As noted above, some Uyghurs currently fighting in Syria would like to return home to conduct attacks. This is also in line with remarks made by the leader of the TIP, Abdul Haq al-Turkistani.¹¹⁴ However, not all Uyghur foreign fighters necessarily share these aims, and given the intensity of China's security crackdown, the chances of infiltrating Xinjiang and conducting terrorist activities without being detected are relatively low. An alternative possibility, which might present a more viable option, would be for jihadist veterans of the Syrian war to travel, either to Afghanistan or to neighboring countries in Central Asia (Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan or Tajikistan) and launch attacks from there.¹¹⁵ Uyghur militants are also known to have established ties with jihadist counterparts in Southeast Asia, which was the primary transit route on the way to Turkey and Syria. This has been particularly evident so far in Indonesia, where several Uyghurs have been arrested or killed in CT operations in recent years.¹¹⁶

Furthermore, Uyghurs have already demonstrated the intent and capability to conduct attacks outside of China. Notable examples include the August 2015 bombing of the Erawan shrine in Bangkok, in which 20 people were killed in apparent retaliation for Thailand's forcible repatriation of Uyghurs to China, and the August 2016 suicide bombing of the Chinese embassy in Bishkek, Kyrgyzstan, which was ordered by Uyghur militants active in Syria and carried out by a member of the East Turkestan Islamic Movement (ETIM).¹¹⁷ Regardless of how the threat eventually manifests itself, China's policies in Xinjiang have undoubtedly enflamed jihadist sensibilities. This, in addition to BRI projects (discussed above), places both the country and its interests in the region at heightened risk of attack.¹¹⁸ It may also lead to closer cooperation between China and other countries in matters of CT. While there are some advantages to this, there is also a danger that this will increase China's political leverage, and that, over time, surveillance-heavy, repressive measures will proliferate in the region, which could potentially increase the risk of terrorism in response.

The Rohingya Refugee Crisis

Finally, there is the ongoing Rohingya refugee crisis. Currently, there are around one million Rohingya living in Bangladesh, having fled the appalling violence in Rakhine state in western Myanmar.¹¹⁹ The immediate terrorist threat related to this comes in the form of the Arakan Rohingya Salvation Army (ARSA), whose actions first sparked the current crisis in August 2017 when they attacked more than 30 police posts, killing 12 members of the Burmese security forces, which then responded with indiscriminate violence on a massive scale.¹²⁰ Since then,

ARSA has remained active, but its operations are sporadic (including just two reported incidents in Myanmar in 2019¹²¹), and it does not appear to have advanced beyond a relatively low-level of capability.

However, as the Rohingya continue to suffer in deplorable conditions, there is concern they will become increasingly vulnerable to recruitment by violent extremists over time. During the past year, several reports have indicated that militants are active in Cox's Bazar, the main refugee camp for Rohingyas in Bangladesh, and ARSA has been blamed for numerous killings and other atrocities directed against people they regard as traitors or informants.¹²² Women who are deemed not to be dressed moderately enough have also been targeted.¹²³ According to a self-professed member of the group, interviewed by journalists reporting for the German newspaper *Deutsche Welle*, there are as many as 3,500 members of ARSA living in Bangladeshi refugee camps and several hundred had snuck across the border to Myanmar to receive military training.¹²⁴ The same individual admitted threatening women who work for aid agencies because "Muslim religion doesn't support it", and said that he had been instructed to hit women who were not sufficiently covered.¹²⁵ Meanwhile, Rohingya children living in the camps, deprived of proper education, are being taught in madrassas, some of which are run by "hardline" Islamists with histories of violent activism.¹²⁶

While the plight of the refugees drags on, there is the added fear that Rohingya militants may develop operational connections with transnational terrorist organizations like ISIS and al-Qaeda, which could lead to a significant escalation in conflict. These concerns are founded upon reports such as that the leader of ARSA, Ata Ullah, and other senior members of the group, were given training by Tehrik e-Taliban Pakistan (TTP).¹²⁷ There have also been unsubstantiated allegations of links to LeT.¹²⁸ Additionally, ISIS, al-Qaeda, and other extremist groups have expressed solidarity with the Rohingya and encouraged violent jihad against the government of Myanmar.¹²⁹ For its part, ARSA has stringently denied any form of connection and, although this cannot simply be taken at face value, there is presently no evidence to prove otherwise.¹³⁰

Nevertheless, a number of seemingly isolated cases have come to light in recent years, including a 2013 plot to bomb the Burmese embassy in Indonesia;¹³¹ the 2016 arrest of an Indonesian extremist in Malaysia, who was allegedly heading to Myanmar;¹³² the 2017 arrest of a British-Bangladeshi in New Delhi, who had reportedly been tasked by al-Qaeda with recruiting Rohingya refugees in northeast India;¹³³ and the May 2019 arrest of an ISIS cell in Malaysia, including two Rohingya, who were plotting attacks on multiple targets to include the Burmese embassy in Kuala Lumpur.¹³⁴ Thus, although the Rohingya issue so far has been largely symbolic for transnational jihadists, some may yet succeed in infiltrating Myanmar and/or Bangladesh, which—as we saw in the Philippines, for example—could result in tactical innovations such as suicide bombing. We might also yet see recruitment of Rohingya to jihadist organizations in meaningful numbers, and potential attacks on Burmese targets outside of Myanmar. For the time-being, these are possibilities rather than probabilities. Whether or not they materialize is partly dependent on how Myanmar and Bangladesh handle the situation going forward, and whether there are renewed flare-ups in violence that serve to refocus international attention on the region.

Foreign Terrorist Fighters

As this discussion shows, the future of terrorism in the Indo-Pacific—though by no means clear—is likely to be shaped, at least in part, by the unfolding of various highly-charged, political and social issues that transcend

national boundaries and provide terrorists with opportunities they can exploit. Of course, there are myriad factors specific to individual countries that will shape the threat as well—not least being their CT strategies and how they are implemented. Importantly, the evolution of the threat is also dependent on events outside of the region. The rise of ISIS in Syria and Iraq had an invigorating effect on jihadist terrorists throughout the world. Now that the group has been militarily defeated (at least for the time-being), some of the wind appears to have been taken from their sails. Nevertheless, as illustrated in the above discussion of Uyghur militants, an immediate concern for the region is the return of their citizens ('foreign fighters' and their families), some of whom are still at large, while others are currently languishing in Kurdish detention camps in northern Syria. For the most part, the numbers and identities of these individuals appear to be unknown, but it is believed that several hundred Indonesians, 80 Australians, 65 Malaysians and around 32 Canadians are still in Kurdish custody.¹³⁵

Although most of these individuals are women and children, the worry is that returnees from Syria will conduct attacks and/or spread Salafi-jihadist ideas. So far, these fears have been confirmed in at least three cases. In April 2015, Malaysian police arrested a returnee named Murad Halimmuddin Hassan, who along with his son, was later convicted of plotting to kidnap government officials and conduct attacks targeting the police and military.¹³⁶ In Bangladesh, the mastermind of the aforementioned Holey Artisan Café attack in July 2016 was a Bangladeshi-Canadian named Tamim Chowdhury. Having radicalized in Canada, he had joined ISIS in Syria before being sent to oversee the group's operations in his country of birth.¹³⁷ In July 2017, another veteran of the war in Syria named Syawaludin Pakpahan stabbed a police officer to death in Indonesia, together with an accomplice he had recruited.¹³⁸

Because of such occurrences, governments have been understandably reluctant to bring their citizens back. However, following the Turkish incursion into Kurdish occupied Syria in October 2019, there is an added sense of urgency to ensure that detainees are accounted for and repatriated before they can escape or are potentially set free. Those foreign fighters who are still at large might relocate elsewhere, but ultimately, it seems inevitable that those who are detained will have to return home in the coming months. When that eventually takes place, judicial systems and reintegration programs, such as already exist in places like Indonesia and Malaysia, will be tested. Attacks involving returnees are likely to remain rare, but of course, cannot be ruled out. Far more likely, and in many ways more difficult to prevent, will be continued efforts by returnees to spread their twisted beliefs, which is likely to occur both in and outside of prison. The effects of this may be felt for many years to come.

A closely related concern is that, with the Middle East now a much less viable prospect, parts of the Indo-Pacific may emerge as attractive destinations for foreign fighters, both from within the region and elsewhere. In the Philippines, this is already the case. Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi had encouraged Muslims to support the jihadist struggle in Mindanao as early as 2015, and ISIS stepped up its recruitment efforts for the region the following year.¹³⁹ After the siege of Marawi ended in October 2017, the Filipino military reportedly identified 32 foreigners among the tally of terrorists they had killed, mostly from Indonesia and Malaysia, but also thought to include some from Saudi Arabia, Yemen, and Chechnya.¹⁴⁰ Since then, there have been reports of foreign terrorist suspects making their way to the Philippines from as far afield as Egypt and Spain, and in November 2018 a high-ranking intelligence officer was quoted as saying there were "about 40" foreign fighters still in the country.¹⁴¹ Moreover, as noted at the beginning of this article, foreign militants have been instrumental in orchestrating the recent rise in suicide bombing in the Philippines, beginning with an attack by a German-Moroccan man at a security checkpoint in southern Basilan in July 2018.¹⁴²

Another prospective destination for foreign fighters in the region could be Pakistan, where numerous jihadists traveled to after 9/11 but before the conflict in Syria. More recently, there have been signs that it is again attracting this sort of attention, as reflected in arrests made by US authorities in New York in February and July of 2019. The first of these cases involved 29-year-old Jesus Wilfredo Encarnacion, who was planning to join LeT, while the second involved 33-year-old Delowar Mohammed Hossain, who ultimately intended to join the Taliban in Afghanistan.¹⁴³ As discussed above, Myanmar and Bangladesh could also potentially attract jihadist travelers because of the Rohingya issue, as could places like Indonesia and Malaysia, given the involvement of some of their citizens in international terrorist networks and their proximity to the Philippines. Thus, although the Philippines currently stands out as a future draw for jihadist foreign fighters, there are numerous other possibilities. In any of these cases, the numbers involved are likely to be very small in comparison to conflict zones such as Syria, and most of it is likely to involve intra-regional, rather than global travelers. However, even a few skilled terrorist operatives can have an outsized impact, and this will therefore remain a concern for Indo-Pacific countries for some time.

'Frustrated' Foreign Fighters, 'Home-Grown' Cells and Lone Actors

A closely related set of challenges concerns so-called 'frustrated' foreign fighters, meaning those who wanted, or attempted to travel to Syria but were unsuccessful, as well as 'home-grown' cells and lone actor terrorists who choose to act at home. On the one hand, these groups and individuals tend to be relatively low in capability, because they have not had access to the kind of training and experience that they could acquire in a conflict zone. On the other hand, their 'blood lust' remains unsatisfied and their intent to do harm is often high. Furthermore, they sometimes manage to team up with local groups or organizations that augment their capabilities and provide them with opportunities to act. The Indonesian couple responsible for the suicide bombing in Jolo, mentioned at the beginning of this article, is a prime example. In January 2017 they had attempted to go to Syria but had been deported by Turkish authorities.¹⁴⁴ On returning home they completed a one-month reintegration program, but by December 2018 they had made their way to the Philippines where they joined with ASG (effectively becoming foreign fighters on their second attempt).¹⁴⁵ By comparison, those who act independently generally achieve far less in terms of casualties, but are especially difficult to prevent and can still sometimes have a significant impact. The stabbing of Wiranto, Indonesia's top security minister, by a peripheral member of JAD named Syahrial Alamsyah in October 2019 is a case in point. Although Alamsyah was on the Indonesian intelligence radar, he appears to have told no-one about his plan except his wife (who was arrested alongside him in the attack), and although the stabbing was not fatal, it demonstrated the vulnerability of even high-ranking government officials.¹⁴⁶

As governments in the region become more successful in constraining the activities of established terrorist organizations and dismantling their networks (as Indonesia has against JAD), it is likely that we will see further acts of terrorism committed by (semi)autonomous groups and individuals. This is also likely to be the most common manifestation of the threat in countries that are already relatively secure, such as Singapore and Malaysia. It will furthermore remain the dominant *modus operandi* of right-wing terrorists operating in countries such as the

TERRORISM IN THE INDO-PACIFIC: THE YEAR GONE BY AND THE ROAD AHEAD

US, Canada, Australia, and New Zealand. Given the renewed intensity with which the right-wing movement is now being scrutinized, it seems unlikely they will be given sufficient room to scale up their level of organization and related capabilities as they might like. Yet we will almost certainly continue to see sporadic acts of right-wing violence committed by lone actors, occasionally punctuated by mass-casualty incidents as we saw in Christchurch and El Paso.

Terrorist Use of the Internet

Going forward, a related challenge for the region—and a central component of both right-wing and jihadist terrorism—will be terrorist use of the internet. As discussed earlier, significant progress is being made, as highlighted by the launch of the Christchurch Call. In late 2019, there was also a big push, spearheaded by Telegram in collaboration with Europol, and subsequently taken up by a variety of smaller companies, to deny terrorists access to internet-based communication platforms. As *the* preferred application for terrorists for some time now, the decimation of their accounts and channels on Telegram was a significant step. ISIS supporters in particular were targeted, first on Telegram and then on each of the other platforms, they turned to (including Riot, TamTam, Hoop Messenger, MeWe and Mastadon¹⁴⁷). But as necessary as this sort of action is, it is difficult to sustain indefinitely across a wide enough online space. Less than a month after Telegram's purge, terrorism scholar Thomas Hegghammer observed that "[W]e are definitely witnessing an online jihadi renaissance. Not quite at 2012-14 levels, but much higher than 6 m[on]ths ago, and overwhelming to monitor."¹⁴⁸

This furthermore dovetails with observations from the region. For example, in September it was reported that, according to Bangladesh's Counter Terrorism and Transnational Crime Unit, 82% of recently arrested terrorist suspects there were recruited online.¹⁴⁹ Similarly, following the death of ISIS leader al-Baghdadi in October, the chief of CT police in Malaysia stated that "What we are most worried about now are 'lone wolf' attacks and those who are self-radicalized through the internet. We are still seeing the spread of IS teachings online."¹⁵⁰ Terrorist activities on the internet are also not limited to radicalization and recruitment. As Indonesia's Vice-Minister for Foreign Affairs stated in a speech at the United Nations in March, "There is a clear indication that terrorist financing is shifting towards high-tech cyber activities, including sophisticated online transactions."¹⁵¹ It will, therefore, be imperative for countries to work closely with the tech sector (per the Christchurch Call and the joint efforts of Telegram and Interpol) in an effort to keep pace with evolving terrorist methodologies.

The Specter of Chemical, Biological, Radiological or Nuclear Terrorism

A final concern for the future of terrorism in the Indo-Pacific involves the potential weaponization of chemical, biological, radiological or nuclear (CBRN) materials. Two recent plots within the region have featured attempts to develop chemical and biological agents, respectively. The first of these was a plot disrupted in Australia in July 2017, in which brothers Mahmoud and Khaled Khayat had intended to first bring down an airliner using a conventional improvised explosive device (IED), and then to develop poisonous gas using viable instructions sent to them by an ISIS handler located overseas (though at the time of their arrest, they had only conducted one test

involving chemicals and had not actually manufactured any poison).¹⁵² The second plot was uncovered in October 2019 in Indonesia, where a group affiliated with JAD had acquired rosary pea seeds which they were using (or had perhaps even managed already), to produce the deadly biological toxin abrin, which they planned to add to an IED.¹⁵³ Both of these developments are obviously concerning, especially when viewed alongside ISIS's other efforts to use chemical and biological materials—including dozens of alleged attacks using chlorine and sulphur gas in Iraq and Syria, as well as a plot to poison people with ricin that was disrupted in Germany in June 2018.¹⁵⁴ Together, these incidents are indicative of terrorists' continued, if not growing interest in developing CBRN weapons. We must not overlook the fact that this also applies to right-wing terrorists, who have collectively established a concerning track-record in this area.¹⁵⁵ However, it is important to recognize that intent is rarely matched by capability, or the opportunity to act. The more successful states are in weakening established terrorist organizations, the more that capability is curtailed. Moreover, even ISIS supporters are generally conservative in that most of their attacks involve explosives, firearms or even more basic weapons such as vehicles and knives. Thus, although an unsophisticated CBRN attack somewhere in the Indo-Pacific is certainly possible, and governments must do all they can to prevent this from happening, it is not a likely scenario for the foreseeable future.

Conclusion

When dealing with a region as vast and varied as the Indo-Pacific, it is impossible to keep track of everything that takes place, and easy to lose sight of important developments. Looking back on the previous year's events, terrorists have unfortunately reminded us many times of their continued potency. The attacks in Jolo, Pulwama, Christchurch, and Colombo, in particular, were each devastating for the respective countries, and were also of regional, even worldwide significance. The kaleidoscope of insurgencies that continue to churn away in the background, often receiving little attention from the media, should also not be overlooked. Together, they are indicative of continued, widespread deficiencies in governance in the region, which persist even as the insurgents and terrorists are gradually beaten down.

On the positive side of things, efforts to counter terrorism have significantly reduced the scale and severity of terrorism in the Indo-Pacific, and terrorist organizations in many places are on the back foot. Tactical successes are also increasingly complemented by 'soft' approaches that have the potential to further reduce the violence and in some cases pave the way for lasting stability. In addition, there were several notable advancements in international cooperation during the past year, which signify the gradual, collective strengthening of CT in the region.

Looking ahead, there is no immediate end in sight to any of the terrorism problems discussed. Jihadist terrorism may also further ignite in response to smoldering political issues in India, China, Myanmar, and Bangladesh. The threat will also continue to evolve as jihadist veterans of the Syrian war, and their families, return home or relocate to other locations in the region. Here, the Philippines appears to be particularly vulnerable, but the threat may yet transform in unpredictable ways. Added to this is the numerically greater challenge of frustrated foreign fighters, 'home-grown' cells and lone actors, many of whom remain steadfast in their commitment to violence. 'Western' countries within the region will also have to contend with right-wing terrorists,

who in many ways mirror the jihadist threat. In either case, the internet will prove to be a key battleground in the fight to prevent and counter the spread of radicalization, while simultaneously monitoring and disrupting existing terrorist networks. Terrorists may seek to innovate in other ways too, such as CBRN attacks, but these remain relatively unlikely.

Naturally, there are innumerable other developments that may take place, and many more challenges that countries of the region will have to grapple with: the increasingly prominent role of women and children in terrorist networks; the burden of expanding terrorist populations in prison; the sobering realization that many of those prisoners will soon be released; the potential resurgence of ISIS in the Middle East, Afghanistan or elsewhere; a possible comeback for al-Qaeda and associated groups like Jemaah Islamiyah (JI) in Indonesia; terrorist use of drones, or other emerging technologies; the stubborn persistence of so-called 'root causes of terrorism; and of course, the unending, precarious balancing act needed to maintain security without falling into the terrorists' trap and sacrificing civil liberties in the process. How each nation responds and copes with each of these challenges will ultimately shape their future, and the future of the region.

The views expressed in these articles are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of DKI APCSS, the U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, the U.S. Department of Defense, or the U.S. government. January 2020

Endnotes

https://www.rappler.com/world/regions/asia-pacific/247991-indonesian-husband-wife-behind-jolo-bombing.

¹ From 2001–2018. National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism, *Global Terrorism Database* (University of Maryland, 2020).

² For a list of countries considered by the United States government to be part of the Indo-Pacific, see Daniel K. Inouye Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies, "Countries of the Asia-Pacific Region" undated, <u>https://apcss.org/about-2/ap-countries/</u>.

³ Ana P. Santos, "Who were the Indonesian husband and wife behind Jolo bombing?" *Rappler*, December 27, 2019,

⁴ Jim Gomez, "Philippines: 1st known Filipino suicide attacker identified" *ABC News*, July 1, 2019,

https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/philippines-1st-filipino-suicide-attacker-identified-64078506.

⁵ JC Gotinga, "1 Filipino, 2 Egyptian 'suicide bombers' killed in army clash in Sulu – AFP" *Rappler*, November 5, 2019, https://www.rappler.com/nation/244232-afp-says-egyptian-filipino-suicide-bombers-killed-army-clash-sulu.

⁶ Sameer Yasir and Maria Abi-Habib, "Kashmir Suffers From the Worst Attack There in 30 Years" *The New York Times*, February 14, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/14/world/asia/pulwama-attack-kashmir.html</u>.

⁷ "JeM Chief Masood Azhar's Son, Brother Among 44 Taken into Preventive Detention in Pakistan" *The Times of India*, March 5, 2019, <u>https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/pakistan/pakistan-arrests-44-members-of-banned-outfits-including-masood-azhars-brother/articleshow/68271617.cms</u>.

⁸ See Weiyi Cai and Simone Landon, "Attacks by White Extremists Are Growing. So Are Their Connections" *The New York Times*, April 3, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/04/03/world/white-extremist-terrorism-christchurch.html</u>.

⁹ J.M. Berger, "The Dangerous Spread of Extremist Manifestos" *The Atlantic*, February 26, 2019,

https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2019/02/christopher-hasson-was-inspired-breivik-manifesto/583567/.

¹⁰ Deanna Paul and Katie Mettler, "Synagogue shooter tried to livestream deadly rampage" *The Sydney Morning Herald*, April 28, 2019, <u>https://www.smh.com.au/world/north-america/teenage-synagogue-shooter-tried-to-livestream-bloody-rampage-20190428-p51hz6.html</u>.

¹¹ Graham Macklin, "The Christchurch Attacks: Livestream Terror in the Viral Video Age" *The CTC Sentinel*, 12(6) (2019), 18–29, <u>https://ctc.usma.edu/christchurch-attacks-livestream-terror-viral-video-age/</u>.

¹² "Sri Lanka attacks: Who are National Thowheed Jamath?" *BBC News*, April 28, 2019, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-48012694</u>.

¹³ Niharika Mandhana, Rob Taylor and Saeed Shah, "Sri Lanka Bomber Trained in Syria With Islamic State" *The Wall Street Journal*, April 30, 2019, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/sri-lanka-attacks-show-isiss-reach-even-after-defeat-11556561912</u>.

¹⁴ "Sri Lanka police say no evidence for direct IS link to Easter attacks" *Reuters*, July 24, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sri-lanka-blasts-probe/sri-lanka-police-say-no-evidence-for-direct-is-link-to-easter-attacks-idUSKCN1UJ1IS</u>.

¹⁵ Robert Postings, "ISIS announces new India and Pakistan provinces, casually breaking up Khorasan" *The Defense Post*, May 15, 2019, <u>https://thedefensepost.com/2019/05/15/islamic-state-pakistan-province-al-hind/</u>.

¹⁶ Nancy A. Youssef and Warren P. Strobel, "U.S. Fights an Islamic State Rise in Afghanistan" *The Wall Street Journal*, December 27, 2019, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-fights-an-islamic-state-rise-in-afghanistan-11577386725</u>.

¹⁷ Stefanie Glinski, "With ISIS gone, Afghan villagers struggle to rebuild from rubble" *The National*, November 21, 2019, https://www.thenational.ae/world/asia/with-isis-gone-afghan-villagers-struggle-to-rebuild-from-rubble-1.940724.

¹⁸ See Cole Bunzel, "Caliph Incognito: The Ridicule of Abu Ibrahim al-Hashimi" *Jihadica*, November 14, 2019, <u>https://www.jihadica.com/caliph-incognito/;</u> Aaron Zelin, "The Islamic State's Bayat Campaign" *Jihadology*, November 3, 2019, <u>https://jihadology.net/2019/11/03/the-islamic-states-bayat-campaign/</u>.

¹⁹ Zachary Abuza and Colin Clarke, "The Islamic State Meets Southeast Asia" *Foreign Affairs*, September 16, 2019, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/southeast-asia/2019-09-16/islamic-state-meets-southeast-asia.

²⁰ Jacob Airey, "Philippines Rocked By Multiple Christmas Week Terrorist Attacks" *The Daily Wire*, December 26, 2019 <u>https://www.dailywire.com/news/philippines-rocked-by-multiple-christmas-week-terrorist-attacks</u>; Amy Chew, "Ex-Isis fighters arrested in Indonesian terror probe after Medan suicide bombing" *The South China Morning Post*, November 14, 2019,

https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/southeast-asia/article/3037710/ex-isis-militants-arrested-indonesia-after-medan-suicide; Jim Gomez, "IS-linked Philippine militant behind suicide attacks killed" *Star Tribune*, November 23, 2019, <u>http://www.startribune.com/is-linked-philippine-militant-behind-suicide-attacks-killed/565372531/?refresh=true</u>; Arvind Ojham "Terror strike averted in Delhi, police arrest 3 men linked to Islamic State, recover IED" *India Today*, November 25, 2019, <u>http://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/delhi-terror-</u> <u>strike-averted-islamic-state-isis-men-arrested-with-ied-1622420-2019-11-25;</u> "Pak foils ISIS plot to target intelligence agency's offices" *India Today*, December 5, 2019, <u>https://www.indiatoday.in/world/story/pak-foils-isis-plot-to-target-intelligence-agency-s-offices-1625551-2019-12-05</u>.

²¹ Josh Margolin, Aaron Katersky and Ella Torres, "Suspect in Pensacola naval base shooting wrote 'the countdown has started' 4 months before attack: Report" *ABC News*, December 14, 2019, <u>https://abcnews.go.com/US/suspect-pensacola-naval-base-shooting-wrote-countdown-started/story?id=67733495</u>.

²² Ibid.

²³ Nic Robertson and Paul Cruikshank, "Tweet purportedly from gunman in Pensacola Navy base shooting suggests al Qaeda inspiration" *CNN*, December 8, 2019, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2019/12/07/us/pensacola-shooting-gunman-analysis/index.html</u>; "Shooting at Naval Air Station Pensacola Called 'Act of Terrorism'" *Federal Bureau of Investigation*, January 13, 2020, <u>https://www.fbi.gov/news/stories/naval-air-station-pensacola-shooting-called-act-of-terrorism-011320?utm_campaign=email-Immediate&utm_medium=email&utm_source=fbi-top-stories&utm_content=%5B779850%5D-%2Fnews%2Fstories%2Fnaval-airstation-pensacola-shooting-called-act-of-terrorism-011320.</u>

²⁴ "Shooting at Naval Air Station Pensacola Called 'Act of Terrorism'" op.cit.
²⁵ Ibid.

²⁶ Kevin Robinson, "Pentagon plans new security protocols in wake of Pensacola attack" *Pensacola News Journal*, January 16, 2020, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2020/01/16/pentagon-military-base-security-changes-coming-after-pensacola-attack/4494622002/</u>.

²⁷ "Shooting at Naval Air Station Pensacola Called 'Act of Terrorism'" op.cit.

²⁸ National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism, "Trends in Global Terrorism" University of Maryland (2019) <u>https://www.start.umd.edu/sites/default/files/publications/local_attachments/START_GTD_TerrorismIn2018_Oct2018.pdf</u>.
²⁹ National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism, *Global Terrorism Database* (University of Maryland, 2020).

³⁰ Niranjan Sahoo, *Half a Century of India's Maoist Insurgency: An Appraisal of State Response* (Observer Research Foundation, 2019) <u>https://www.orfonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/ORF_Occasional_Paper_198_Maoist-State_Response.pdf</u>.

³¹ Press Information Bureau, "Naxal affected Districts" *Ministry of Home Affairs*, February 5, 2019, <u>https://pib.gov.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=188075</u>. ³² Swati Gupta, "16 dead in suspected Maoist attack on police convoy in India" *CNN*, May 1, 2019, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2019/05/01/india/india-attack-maharashtra-intl/index.html</u>.

³³ National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism, "Trends in Global Terrorism". ³⁴ "Six Philippine troops killed in Communist rebel ambush on Samar island" The South China Morning Post, April 23, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/southeast-asia/article/3007356/six-philippine-troops-killed-communist-rebel-ambush-samar. ³⁵ JC Gotinga, "6 soldiers killed, 20 wounded in Eastern Samar clash with communist rebels" *Rappler*, November 12, 2019, https://www.rappler.com/nation/244731-soldiers-killed-wounded-eastern-samar-clash-communist-guerrillas. ³⁶ Lian Buan, "Communists rebuke military: Ceasefire attacks initiated by gov't troops" *Rappler*, December 25, 2019, https://www.rappler.com/nation/247913-communist-rebuke-military-ceasefire-attacks-initiated-by-government-troops. ³⁷ Matthew Wheeler, "Behind the Insurgent Attack in Southern Thailand" International Crisis Group, November 8, 2019, https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/thailand/behind-insurgent-attack-southern-thailand. ³⁸ Ibid. ³⁹ Noah Lee, Muzliza Mustafa, Pimuk Rakkanam and Mariyam Ahmad, "Thai Peace Negotiator Meets with BRN Rebel Delegates in Malaysia" Benar News, January 21, 2020, https://www.benarnews.org/english/news/malaysian/peace-talks-01212020154917.html. ⁴⁰ Sumir Karmakar, "NE insurgency down, Nagaland and Manipur still a worry" *The Deccan Herald*, November 3, 2019, https://www.deccanherald.com/national/east-and-northeast/ne-insurgency-down-nagaland-and-manipur-still-a-worry-773082.html. ⁴¹ "Indian MP, at least 10 others, killed in militant attack" *The New Straits Times*, May 21, 2019, https://www.nst.com.my/world/2019/05/490378/indian-mp-least-10-others-killed-militant-attack. ⁴² "Naga peace talks achieve breakthrough in deadlock as NSCN (IM) softens stand, agreement to be finalised after consultations"

OpIndia, October 31, 2019, <u>https://www.opindia.com/2019/10/nagaland-naga-peace-talk-nscn-breakthrough-flag-constitution/.</u> ⁴³ Kaustubh Deka, "We will give blood, but not our land': The Citizenship Amendment Act protests in the context of Northeast India" *Heinrich Böll Stiftung India*, December 20, 2019, <u>https://in.boell.org/en/2019/12/20/we-will-give-blood-not-our-land-</u> <u>citizenship-amendment-act-protests-context-northeast</u>.

⁴⁴ "50 'militants' surrender in Balochistan" *Pakistan Today*, April 3, 2019, <u>https://www.pakistantoday.com.pk/2019/04/03/50-</u> militants-surrender-in-balochistan/.

⁴⁵ "262 terror attacks killed 595 people in Pakistan in 2018: Report" The Economic Times, January 7, 2019,

https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/262-terror-attacks-killed-595-people-in-pakistan-in-2018-

report/articleshow/67417709.cms; Pak Institute for Peace Studies, "Pakistan Security Report 2019", *Research Journal Conflict and Peace Studies*, 12(1) (2020) 21 https://www.pakpips.com/web/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/sr2019.pdf.

⁴⁶ Shamil Shams, "Pakistan blames Iran-based separatists for deadly Baluchistan attack" *Deutsche Welle*, April 20, 2019,

https://www.dw.com/en/pakistan-blames-iran-based-separatists-for-deadly-baluchistan-attack/a-48416436; Farhan Zahid, "Baluch

Raji Ajohi Sangar: Emergence of a New Baluch Separatist Alliance" Terrorism Monitor, 17(18) (2019)

https://jamestown.org/program/bras-emergence-of-a-new-baluch-separatist-alliance/.

⁴⁷ "Pakistan lauds US branding of Baloch fighters as 'terrorists'" *Al Jazeera*, July 2, 2019,

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/07/pakistan-lauds-branding-baloch-fighters-terrorists-190703061350867.html.

⁴⁸ Philip Kowalski, "Balochistan: From the periphery to the center of attention" *Middle East Institute*, October 21, 2019, <u>https://www.mei.edu/publications/balochistan-periphery-center-attention</u>.

⁴⁹ Pak Institute for Peace Studies, "Pakistan Security Report 2019" 21, op.cit.

⁵⁰ See Kowalski, "Balochistan: From the periphery to the center of attention", op.cit.

⁵¹ David Scott Mathieson, "Shadowy rebels extend Myanmar's wars" *The Asia Times*, June 10, 2017,

https://www.asiatimes.com/2017/06/article/shadowy-rebels-extend-myanmars-wars/.

⁵² Anthony Davis, "Myanmar's military takes a strike to the heart" *The Asia Times*, August 15, 2019, <u>https://www.asiatimes.com/2019/08/article/myanmars-military-takes-a-strike-to-the-heart/</u>.

⁵³ Ibid.

⁵⁴ Davis, "Myanmar's military takes a strike to the heart" op.cit.; Nan Lwin, "Rebel Strikes Cast Shadow on China's BRI Projects in Myanmar" *The Irrawaddy*, August 20, 2019, <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/opinion/analysis/rebel-strikes-cast-shadow-chinas-bri-projects-myanmar.html</u>.

55 Ibid.

⁵⁶ Evan Friedin, "Myanmar's never-ending conflict reaches the capital" *Foreign Brief*, October 29, 2019, <u>https://www.foreignbrief.com/asia-pacific/south-east-asia/myanmars-never-ending-conflict-reaches-the-capital/</u>. ⁵⁷ Pak Institute for Peace Studies, "Pakistan Security Report 2019", 11, op.cit.; "Pakistan saw 31pc reduction in terrorism in 2019: report" *Pakistan Today*, December 31, 2019, <u>https://www.pakistantoday.com.pk/2019/12/31/pakistan-saw-31pc-reduction-in-terrorism-in-2019-report/</u>.

⁵⁸ "FATF asks 150 questions to Pakistan, seeks answers against madrassas linked to proscribed outfits" *The Economic Times*, December 22, 2019, <u>https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/fatf-asks-150-questions-to-pakistan-seeks-answers-against-madrassas-linked-to-proscribed-outfits/articleshow/72924978.cms.</u>

⁵⁹ Pinaki Chakraborti, "What is FATF 'Grey List' and how it impacts Pakistan? *The Times of India*, October 16, 2019, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/pakistan/what-is-fatf-grey-list-and-how-it-impacts-pakistan/articleshow/71617249.cms.

⁶⁰ "Pakistani Islamist leader pleads not guilty on terrorism financing charges" *Reuters*, December 20, 2019,

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pakistan-militant/pakistani-islamist-leader-pleads-not-guilty-on-terrorism-financing-charges-idUSKBN1YO1H8.

⁶¹ Sarah Zheng, "Why China dropped its opposition to UN blacklisting of Pakistan-based terror chief Masood Azhar" *The South China Morning Post*, May 2, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3008614/why-china-dropped-its-opposition-un-blacklisting-pakistan</u>.

⁶² V. Arianti and Ahmad Sobirin, "Indonesia" *Counter Terrorist Trends and Analyses*, 12(1) (2020) 5–10, 5, https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/CTTA-Annual-Threat-2020.pdf.

⁶³ Iftekharul Bashar, "Islamic State Ideology Continues to Resonate in Bangladesh" *Middle East Institute*, September 3, 2019, <u>https://www.mei.edu/publications/islamic-state-ideology-continues-resonate-bangladesh</u>.

⁶⁴ "Malaysia says Islamic State may shift operations to Southeast Asia" *Reuters*, November 26, 2019,

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-malaysia-security/malaysia-says-islamic-state-may-shift-operations-to-southeast-asia-idUSKBN1Y10JV.

⁶⁵ Muzliza Mustafa, "Counterterror Chief: Senior Malaysian IS Members Killed in Syria Airstrikes" *Benar News*, November 12, 2019, <u>https://www.benarnews.org/english/news/malaysian/Malaysia-militants-11122019150050.html</u>.

⁶⁶ Carmela Fonbuena, "Leader of Isis in Philippines killed, DNA tests confirm" The Guardian, April 14, 2019,

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/apr/14/leader-of-isis-in-philippines-killed-dna-tests-confirm.

⁶⁷ "Philippine army says it has killed militant behind suicide attacks" *Reuters*, November 23, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-philippines-security/philippine-army-says-it-has-killed-militant-behind-suicide-attacks-idUSKBN1XX0KO</u>.

⁶⁸ Thomas Joscelyn, "Analysis: Al Qaeda eulogizes Zakir Musa, as his successor is named" *The Long War Journal*, June 7, 2019, https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2019/06/analysis-al-gaeda-eulogizes-zakir-musa-as-his-successor-is-named.php.

⁶⁹ Thomas Joscelyn, "Indian forces kill spokesman for al Qaeda group in Kashmir" The Long War Journal, June 28, 2019,

https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2019/06/indian-forces-kill-spokesman-for-al-qaeda-group-in-kashmir.php; Ashraf Wani,

"J&K: Zakir Musa's successor Hamid Lelhari killed in Awantipora encounter" India Today, October 23, 2019,

https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/zakir-musa-successor-killed-awantipora-encounter-1612053-2019-10-23.

⁷⁰ "Asim Umar: Al-Qaeda's South Asia chief 'killed in Afghanistan'" *BBC News*, October 8, 2019, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-49970353</u>.

⁷¹ Sneha Mary Koshy, "ISIS Shift In Strategy May Threaten India, Sri Lanka, Warns Intel" *NDTV*, June 20, 2019,

https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/isis-shift-in-strategy-may-threaten-india-sri-lanka-warns-intel-2056115.

⁷² "Philippines adopts strategy against violent extremism" The Japan Times, July 21, 2019,

https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2019/07/21/asia-pacific/philippines-adopts-strategy-violent-extremism/#.XhkA8HdFyIU. ⁷³ Ibid.

⁷⁴ John Unson, "ARMM turns over power to Bangsamoro authority" *The Philippine Star*, February 27, 2019,

https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2019/02/27/1897169/armm-turns-over-power-bangsamoro-authority.⁷⁵ Ibid.

⁷⁶ JC Gotinga, "Mindanao closer to peace as MILF decommissions 12,000 fighters – gov't" *Rappler*, September 6, 2019, https://www.rappler.com/nation/239462-government-says-mindanao-closer-peace-milf-soldiers.

⁷⁷ Prashanth Parameswaran, "What Did the New Sulu Sea Trilateral Land Exercise Accomplish?" *The Diplomat*, August 13, 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/08/what-did-the-new-sulu-sea-trilateral-land-exercise-accomplish/.

⁷⁸ "Tackling foreign terrorist fighter movement in Southeast Asia" *Interpol*, February 25, 2019, <u>https://www.interpol.int/en/News-and-Events/News/2019/Tackling-foreign-terrorist-fighter-movement-in-Southeast-Asia</u>.

⁷⁹ Ibid.

⁸⁰ Fabian Koh, "Singapore police officer to lead new Interpol counter-terrorism unit" *The Straits Times*, July 3, 2019, https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/courts-crime/spore-police-officer-to-lead-new-interpol-counter-terrorism-unit.

⁸¹ Jeffrey Gettleman and Dharisha Bastians, "Sri Lanka Authorities Were Warned, in Detail, 12 Days Before Attack" *The New York Times*, April 29, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/29/world/asia/sri-lanka-attack-warning.html?auth=login-</u>

<u>email&login=email;</u> Nikhil Kumar and Sugam Pokharel, "India relayed three specific warnings about terror attacks to Sri Lanka, ahead of Easter bombings" *CNN*, April 24, 2019, <u>https://www.cnn.com/asia/live-news/sri-lanka-easter-bombings-investigation-intl/h_674d0cd67e7c55105964a4b76fb45475</u>.

⁸² Kate Mayberry, "Bombings intelligence row exposes tension in Sri Lanka government" *Al Jazeera*, April 24, 2019, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/04/bombing-intelligence-row-exposes-tensions-sri-lanka-government-190424145904439.html.

⁸³ Baratha Mallawarachi, "India, Sri Lanka Agree to Step Up Anti-Terrorism Efforts" *The Diplomat*, June 10, 2019, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2019/06/india-sri-lanka-agree-to-step-up-anti-terrorism-efforts/</u>; "PM announces \$450 million line of credit to Sri Lanka after talks with Gotabaya Rajapaksa" *India Today*, November 29, 2019, <u>https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/pm-</u>

announces-450-million-line-of-credit-to-sri-lanka-after-talks-with-gotabaya-rajapaksa-1623684-2019-11-29. ⁸⁴ Anirban Bhaumik, "India to work with Sri Lanka on counter-terrorism" *The Deccan Herald*, April 22, 2019,

https://www.deccanherald.com/national-politics/india-to-work-with-sri-lanka-on-counter-terrorism-730130.html. ⁸⁵ Ibid.

⁸⁶ "East Asia Summit vows to step up anti-terror cooperation" *The Economic Times*, November 4, 2019, <u>https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/default-subsec/defence/east-asia-summit-vows-to-step-up-anti-terror-</u> <u>cooperation/articleshow/71899092.cms</u>.

⁸⁷ "East Asia Summit vows to step up anti-terror cooperation", op.cit.; ""Southeast Asia and Pacific: Terrorism Prevention" *United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime*, undated, <u>https://www.unodc.org/southeastasiaandpacific/en/what-we-do/terrorism-prevention/overview.html</u>.

⁸⁸ Shaurya Karanbir Gurung, "India to participate with Pakistan, China in SCO exercise" *The Economic Times*, August 8, 2019, <u>https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/india-to-participate-with-pakistan-china-in-sco-exercise/articleshow/70581258.cms</u>.

⁸⁹ "Christchurch Call" May 2019, ChristchurchCall.com <u>https://www.christchurchcall.com/christchurch-call.pdf</u>.

⁹⁰ Craig McCulloch, "Christchurch Call: Tech companies overhaul organisation to stop terrorists online" *Radio New Zealand*, September 24, 2019, <u>https://www.rnz.co.nz/news/political/399468/christchurch-call-tech-companies-overhaul-organisation-to-stop-terrorists-online</u>.

⁹¹ Kunal Purohit, "India struggles with religious lynchings" *Deutsche Welle*, August 8, 2019, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/india-struggles-with-religious-lynchings/a-49950223</u>.

⁹² "Article 370: India strips disputed Kashmir of special status" *BBC News*, August 5, 2019, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-49231619</u>.

⁹³ "At least 2,300 detained in locked-down Indian-ruled Kashmir" NBC News, August 20, 2019,

https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/least-2-300-detained-locked-down-indian-ruled-kashmir-n1044696; Kamaljit Kaur Sandhu, "Lockdown in Kashmir: 400 politicians, aides, separatist under arrest as Valley turns into massive prison" *India Today*, August 7, 2019, <u>https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/lockdown-in-kashmir-400-politicians-aides-separatist-under-arrest-valley-prison-1578055-2019-08-07</u>.

⁹⁴ Ashraf Wani, "1 killed, 35 injured in grenade attack on security forces in Srinagar" *India Today*, November 4, 2019, <u>https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/grenade-security-forces-srinagar-1615554-2019-11-04</u>.

⁹⁵ Kamaljit Kaur Sandhu, "300 terrorists waiting to infiltrate via PoK, Kashmir on high alert: Sources" *India Today*, January 10, 2020, https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/300-terrorists-waiting-to-infiltrate-via-pok-kashmir-on-high-alert-sources-1635731-2020-01-10.
⁹⁶ For an example immediately preceding the withdrawal of Article 370, see Thomas Jocelyn, "Al Qaeda leader threatens India, criticizes Pakistan in message on Kashmir" *The Long War Journal*, July 9, 2019, https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2019/07/al-gaeda-leader-threatens-india-criticizes-pakistan-in-message-on-kashmir.php.

⁹⁷ "Article 370: India strips disputed Kashmir of special status" op.cit.

⁹⁸ Arunabh Saikia, "First 370, then 371? North Eastern states are anxious about losing their special protections" *Scroll.in*, August 7, 2019, <u>https://scroll.in/article/933026/first-370-then-371-north-eastern-states-are-anxious-about-losing-their-special-protections</u>.

⁹⁹ Vinod Babu and Manoj Kumar, "Tens of thousands march in southern India to protest citizenship law" *Reuters*, January 4, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-india-citizenship-protests/tens-of-thousands-march-in-southern-india-to-protest-citizenship-law-idUSKBN1Z30DK</u>.

¹⁰⁰ Sheena Chestnut Greitens, Myunghee Lee and Emir Yazici, "Counterterrorism and Preventive Repression: China's Changing Strategy in Xinjiang" *International Security*, 44(3) (2020) 9–47 <u>https://www.mitpressjournals.org/doi/full/10.1162/isec_a_00368</u>.
¹⁰¹ Colin Clarke, *Uighur Foreign Fighters: An Underexamined Jihadist Challenge* (The Hague: International Centre for Counterterrorism, 2017)

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/321220045 Uighur Foreign Fighters An Underexamined Jihadist Challenge/link/5a1572

<u>450f7e9b925cd54f15/download;</u> "Xinjiang unrest: China raises death toll to 50" *BBC News*, September 26, 2014, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-29373158</u>.

¹⁰² Chestnut Greitens, Myunghee Lee and Emir Yazici, "Counterterrorism and Preventive Repression" op.cit.

¹⁰³ "Vocational Education and Training in Xinjiang" *China Daily*, August 17, 2019,

http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201908/17/WS5d574e53a310cf3e355664b1.html.

¹⁰⁴ Ben Westcott and Jo Shelley, "22 countries sign letter calling on China to close Xinjiang Uyghur camps" *CNN*, July 11, 2019, https://amp.cnn.com/cnn/2019/07/11/asia/xinjiang-uyghur-un-letter-intl-hnk/index.html.

¹⁰⁵ Catherine Putz, "Which Countries Are For or Against China's Xinjiang Policies?" The Diplomat, July 15, 2019,

https://thediplomat.com/2019/07/which-countries-are-for-or-against-chinas-xinjiang-policies/.

¹⁰⁶ "Data leak reveals how China 'brainwashes' Uighurs in prison camps" *BBC News*, November 24, 2019, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-50511063</u>.

¹⁰⁷ Thomas Joscelyn, "Analysis: The Turkistan Islamic Party's jihad in Syria" *The Long War Journal*, July 10, 2018, <u>https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2018/07/analysis-the-turkistan-islamic-partys-jihad-in-syria.php</u>; Thomas Joscelyn, "Zawahiri praises Uighur jihadists in ninth episode of 'Islamic Spring' series" *The Long War Journal*, July 7, 2016,

https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2016/07/zawahiri-praises-uighur-jihadists-in-ninth-episode-of-islamic-spring-series.php. ¹⁰⁸ Saad Abedine, "Al Qaeda tells China's Uyghurs to prepare for holy war" *CNN*, October 9, 2009,

http://edition.cnn.com/2009/WORLD/asiapcf/10/08/china.uyghur.threat/index.html.

¹⁰⁹ Thomas Joscelyn, "Al Qaeda declares solidarity with Turkistan Islamic Party in the face of Chinese oppression" *The Long War Journal*, April 17, 2019, <u>https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2019/04/al-qaeda-declares-solidarity-with-turkistan-islamic-party-in-the-face-of-chinese-oppression.php</u>.

¹¹⁰ "ISIL video threatens China with 'rivers of bloodshed'" *Al Jazeera*, March 1, 2017, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/03/isil-video-threatens-china-rivers-bloodshed-170301103927503.html</u>; "Islamic State Leader Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi Encourages Emigration, Worldwide Action" SITE, July 1, 2014, <u>https://news.siteintelgroup.com/Jihadist-News/islamic-state-leader-abu-bakr-al-baghdadi-encourages-emigration-worldwide-action.html</u>.

¹¹¹ Also see Clarke, *Uighur Foreign Fighters*, op.cit.

¹¹² Greitens, Lee and Yazici, "Counterterrorism and Preventive Repression" 34–35, op.cit.

¹¹³ Mathieu Duchâtel, "China's Foreign Fighter Problem" War on the Rocks, January 25, 2019,

https://warontherocks.com/2019/01/chinas-foreign-fighters-problem/; Greitens, Lee and Yazici, "Counterterrorism and Preventive Repression" 34–35, op.cit.

¹¹⁴ Greitens, Lee and Yazici, "Counterterrorism and Preventive Repression" 33, op.cit.

¹¹⁵ Clarke, *Uighur Foreign Fighters*, op.cit.; Greitens, Lee and Yazici, "Counterterrorism and Preventive Repression" 35–36, op.cit. ¹¹⁶ Greitens, Lee and Yazici, "Counterterrorism and Preventive Repression" 31–32, op.cit; Yenni Kwok, "Is There a Uighur Terrorist Buildup Taking Place in Southeast Asia?" *Time*, December 28, 2015, <u>https://time.com/4161906/uighur-terrorism-indonesia-thailand-islam-isis/</u>.

¹¹⁷ Olga Dzyubenko, "Kyrgyzstan says Uighur militant groups behind attack on China's embassy" *Reuters*, September 6, 2016, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-kyrgyzstan-blast-china/kyrgyzstan-says-uighur-militant-groups-behind-attack-on-chinas-embassy-idUSKCN11C1DK</u>; "Erawan Shrine bombing trial of two Chinese Uighurs begins after delays" *The Straits Times*, November 15, 2016, <u>https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/erawan-shrine-bombing-trial-of-two-chinese-uighurs-begins-after-delays</u>.

¹¹⁸ Mollie Saltskog and Colin Clarke, "China's Rights Abuses in Xinjiang Could Provoke a Global Terrorist Backlash" *Foreign Affairs*, January 16, 2020, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2020-01-16/chinas-rights-abuses-xinjiang-could-provoke-global-terrorist-backlash</u>.

¹¹⁹ Jason Beaubien, "Bangladesh Struggles To Cope With Pressures Of Hosting 1 Million Rohingya Refugees" *NPR*, April 15, 2019, <u>https://www.npr.org/2019/04/15/710256666/bangladesh-struggles-to-cope-with-pressures-of-hosting-1-million-rohingya-refuge</u>. ¹²⁰ "Myanmar tensions: Dozens dead in Rakhine militant attack" *BBC News*, August 25, 2017, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-</u>41046729.

¹²¹ Htet Naing Zaw, "Myanmar Military: Two ARSA Militants Killed in Rakhine State" *The Irrawaddy*, November 22, 2019, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-military-two-arsa-militants-killed-rakhine-state.html.

¹²² "Building a Better Future for Rohingya Refugees in Bangladesh" International Crisis Group, April 25 2019,

https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/myanmar/b155-building-better-future-rohingya-refugees-bangladesh; Naomi Conrad, Stefan Czimmek and Arafatul Islam, "Rohingya militants active in Bangladeshi refugee camps" *Deutsche Welle*, September 24, 2019, https://www.dw.com/en/rohingya-militants-active-in-bangladeshi-refugee-camps/a-50490888; Eugene Whong, "Rohingya Militants Urged to Halt Atrocities That 'Mirror the Myanmar Army'" *Radio Free Asia*, March 14, 2019,

https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/arsa-video-message-03142019170333.html.

¹²³ Conrad, Czimmek and Islam, "Rohingya militants active in Bangladeshi refugee camps" op.cit.

¹²⁴ Ibid.

125 Ibid. ¹²⁶ "Banned from Bangladesh schools, Rohingva children are exposed to extremism in madrasas" South China Morning Post, June 18, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/south-asia/article/3015010/banned-bangladesh-schools-rohingya-children-are-exposed. ¹²⁷ Conrad, Czimmek and Islam, "Rohingya militants active in Bangladeshi refugee camps" op.cit. ¹²⁸ C. Christine Fair, "Arakan Rohingya Salvation Army: Not the Jihadis You Might Expect" Lawfare, December 9, 2018, https://www.lawfareblog.com/arakan-rohingya-salvation-army-not-jihadis-you-might-expect. ¹²⁹ Francis Chan, "ISIS, Al-Qaeda drawn to crisis in Rakhine state" *The Straits Times*, September 20, 2017, https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/isis-al-gaeda-drawn-to-crisis-in-rakhine-state; Fair, "Arakan Rohingya Salvation Army: Not the Jihadis You Might Expect" op.cit.; Vera Miranova and Ekaterina Sergatskova, "Will Former ISIS Fighters Help the Rohingya? Why Calls for a New Jihad Are Falling on Deaf Ears" Foreign Affairs, September 22, 2017, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/burma-myanmar/2017-09-22/will-former-isis-fighters-help-rohingya. ¹³⁰ Faisal Edroos, "ARSA group denies links with al-Qaeda, ISIL and others" Al Jazeera, September 14, 2017, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/09/arsa-group-denies-links-al-gaeda-isil-170914094048024.html; Nyein Nyein, "No Evidence of Any ARSA Links to ISIS: Terrorism Expert" The Irrawaddy, June 4, 2019, https://www.irrawaddy.com/in-person/interview/noevidence-arsa-links-isis-terrorism-expert.html. ¹³¹ Ben Otto and I Made Sentana, "Myanmar's Rifts Make Waves in Indonesia" The Wall Street Journal, May 3, 2013, https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424127887324266904578459770982983566. ¹³² "Rohingya plight making Myanmar a target for Isis, Malaysia warns" The Guardian, January 5, 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jan/05/rohingya-plight-making-myanmar-a-target-for-isis-malaysia-warns. ¹³³ Rajshekhar Jha, "Al-Qaida man on mission to 'recruit Rohingya youth' held in Delhi" The Times of India, September 18, 2017, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/delhi/al-gaida-man-on-mission-to-recruit-rohingya-youth-held-indelhi/articleshow/60739539.cms. ¹³⁴ "Malaysia police arrest 4 linked to ISIS bomb plot" The Defense Post, May 13, 2019, https://thedefensepost.com/2019/05/13/malaysia-arrests-4-isis-bomb-plot/. ¹³⁵ Helen Davidson and Ben Doherty, "Australian families trapped in Isis camps offer to be put under control orders if they can return" The Guardian, October 26, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/oct/26/australian-families-trapped-in-isis-camps-offer-tobe-put-under-control-orders-if-they-can-return; John McBeth, "ISIS headed home to Indonesia" The Asia Times, June 21, 2019, https://www.asiatimes.com/2019/06/article/isis-headed-home-to-indonesia/; "Police working to bring home 40 detained Malaysians" The Straits Times, October 14, 2019, https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/police-working-to-bring-home-40-detainedmalaysians; Diana Swain, "What to do with suspected Canadian ISIS fighters and their families detained in Syria?" CBC News, February 15, 2019, https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/isis-canadians-syria-prosecutions-1.5019971. ¹³⁶ "Malaysia: IS Veteran Among Two Jailed For Terrorist Plot" Benar News, June 30, 2015, https://www.benarnews.org/english/news/malaysian/terrorist-conspiracy-06302015141044.html. ¹³⁷ Paristosh Bansal and Serajul Quadir, "New evidence shows deep Islamic State role in Bangladesh massacre" Reuters, November 30, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-bangladesh-islamicstate-insight/new-evidence-shows-deep-islamic-state-role-inbangladesh-massacre-idUSKBN13P2WK. ¹³⁸ Dina Febriastuti and Arie Firdaus, "Indonesia: Terror Attack Hits Sumatra Police Station" Benar News, May 16, 2018, https://www.benarnews.org/english/news/indonesian/Indonesia-terrorism-05162018101943.html. ¹³⁹ Hannah Beech and Jason Gutierrez, "How ISIS Is Rising in the Philippines as It Dwindles in the Middle East" The New York Times, March 9, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/09/world/asia/isis-philippines-jolo.html; Peter Chalk, "The Islamic State in the Philippines: A Looming Shadow in Southeast Asia?" CTC Sentinel, 9(3) (2016) 10-13, https://ctc.usma.edu/the-islamic-state-inthe-philippines-a-looming-shadow-in-southeast-asia/. ¹⁴⁰ Zam Yusa, "Philippines military photos show children among ISIS foreign fighters killed in Marawi" The Defense Post, October 25, 2017, https://thedefensepost.com/2018/10/25/philippines-children-isis-foreign-fighters-marawi-photos/. ¹⁴¹ Beech and Gutierrez, "How ISIS Is Rising in the Philippines as It Dwindles in the Middle East" op.cit.; Hannah Ellis-Petersen and Carmela Fonbuena, "Philippines: scores of Islamic State fighters on Mindanao island" The Guardian, November 11, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/nov/11/philippines-scores-of-islamic-state-fighters-on-mindanao-island. ¹⁴² Jeoffrey Maitem and Mark Navales, "Philippine Defense Chief: Latest Suicide Bombing in South 'Very Important' Development" Benar News, July 1, 2019, https://www.benarnews.org/english/news/philippine/bomb-update-07012019152627.html.

¹⁴³ Philip Helsel and Jonathan Dienst, "Bronx man arrested at airport on his way to join Taliban, officials say" NBC News, July 26, 2019, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/bronx-man-arrested-airport-his-way-join-taliban-officials-say-n1035291; "New York Man Arrested for Attempting and Conspiring to Provide Material Support to Terrorist Organization" *United States Department of Justice*, February 8, 2019, <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/new-york-man-arrested-attempting-and-conspiring-provide-material-support-terrorist</u>.

¹⁴⁴ Santos, "Who were the Indonesian husband and wife behind Jolo bombing?" op.cit.
¹⁴⁵ Ibid.

¹⁴⁶ Sidney Jones, "The Wiranto attack and the ISIS impact" *The Interpreter*, October 15, 2019, <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/wiranto-attack-and-isis-impact</u>; "Wiranto attacker was on intelligence radar for IS-links: BIN" *The Jakarta Post*, October 11, 2019, <u>https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2019/10/10/wiranto-attacker-was-on-intelligence-radar-for-is-links-bin.html</u>.
¹⁴⁷ Rita Katz, "ISIS Is Now Harder to Track Online—but fates Good News" *Wired*, December 16, 2019,

https://www.wired.com/story/opinion-isis-is-now-harder-to-track-onlinebut-thats-good-news/.

¹⁴⁸ Thomas Hegghammer (@Hegghammer) "Yes we are definitely witnessing an online jihadi renaissance. Not quite at 2012-14 levels, but much higher than 6 mths ago, and overwhelming to monitor. Also, a terabyte-sized library of IS propaganda is circulating. Jihadis may be entering a new digital empowerment phase" January 5, 2020, 7:06AM, Tweet, https://twitter.com/hegghammer/status/1213839300338601984?s=11.

¹⁴⁹ Bashar, "Islamic State Ideology Continues to Resonate in Bangladesh" op.cit.

¹⁵⁰ Martin Petty and Rozanna Latiff, "After Baghdadi death, Southeast Asia expects long fight against Islamic State's influence" *Reuters*, October 27, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-baghdadi-asia/after-baghdadi-death-southeast-asia-expects-long-fight-against-islamic-states-influence-idUSKBN1X70S9</u>.

¹⁵¹ "Security Council Unanimously Adopts Resolution Calling upon Member States to Combat, Criminalize Financing of Terrorists, Their Activities" *United Nations*, March 28, 2019, <u>https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/sc13754.doc.htm</u>.

¹⁵² R v Khaled Khayat; R v Mahmoud Khayat (No 14) [2019] NSWSC 1817 (17 December 2019) <u>https://www.austlii.edu.au/cgi-bin/viewdoc/au/cases/nsw/NSWSC/2019/1817.html?context=1;query=Mahmoud%20Khayat%20;mask_path=.</u>

¹⁵³ V. Arianti, "Biological Terrorism in Indonesia" *The Diplomat*, November 20, 2019, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2019/11/biological-terrorism-in-indonesia/</u>.

¹⁵⁴ Kyler Ong, "CBRN Terrorism: Need for More Deterrence?" *RSIS Commentary*, January 10, 2020, <u>https://www.rsis.edu.sg/rsis-publication/icpvtr/cbrn-terrorism-need-for-more-deterrence/#.XiC_A8hKh7i</u>.

¹⁵⁵ Daniel Koehler and Peter Popella, "Mapping Far-right Chemical, Biological, Radiological, and Nuclear (CBRN) Terrorism Efforts in the West: Characteristics of Plots and Perpetrators for Future Threat Assessment" *Terrorism and Political Violence*, (2018) DOI: 10.1080/09546553.2018.1500365.